PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP MEETING

TUESDAY 19TH MARCH 2013
Present:
Mrs IB


Mrs JA


Mr AA


Mrs JH


Mrs PD


Mr ID



Mrs SC


Miss Lorna Prescott, Practice Manager (Chair/Minutes)

Apologies:
Mr TF



Mrs PK



Mrs DB



Mr PB



Mrs AM



Mr FJ



Mrs PB



Mrs KS

Mrs BW


Mr TW

1. Agree Minutes of Last Meeting
Lorna asked all present to agree the minutes of the last meeting.  Mr ID said that on page 1, paragraph 1, after Pride in Practice it should read ‘endorsed by the Royal College of Physicians and NHS North West’ and that on page 2, paragraph 11, it should be a ‘plaque’ and not a badge that is issued for display at the surgery.
Action Points From Last Meeting
Action Point:
Mr ID to obtain Pride in Practice training information and the assessment 
information for dissemination to the group.

Mr ID said he’d been in contact with Darren Knight at Pride in Practice who’d subsequently emailed Lorna informing her that training was done on a bespoke basis with a cost associated with this.  Mr ID felt this would be quite low.  Unfortunately the Pride in Practice toolkit is only available once organization have registered and made payment for their registration.  A further discussion ensued around this and Mr ID asked that Mr Knight be invited to attend the next PPG meeting to speak further to the group about this.

Action Point:
Lorna will ensure copies of emergency leaflet are placed in main reception for 
patients.  (Completed)

Action Point:
Lorna to ask the Locum GPs to speak up when using the tannoy (Completed).

2. Results of the Patient Survey
Lorna said that she had provided all the PPG members with a fully copy of the recent patient survey results along with the comments section responses and ensure all present had a copy to refer to for today’s meeting.
Lorna then went through each question and subsequent result in turn inviting comments from the PPG.   The main points that were commented on and discussed were:
Telephone System

Getting through to the practice was highlighted as an issue as has been the case in previous questionnaires.  Lorna said that following last year’s survey she had been in regular contact the PCT IT department regarding funding a replacement and was also now in consultation with NWCG to assist and things were looking very promising and it is hoped that within the next 12 months a replacement phones system will be available.

GP Comments

It was felt by the group that the comments made by patients on their consultation on the GP that day were extremely favourable.

GP Consultations/Appointments
It was noted that nearly 100% of patients who consulted with their GP that day felt the GP put them at ease, were polite and considerate, listened to them, gave them enough time during their consultation, assessed/explained their medical condition and involved them in the decision about their care.   The PPG members agreed that this was very positive feedback.
In addition, when making an appointment to see a GP 69.5% saw a particular GP the same day or next day with 15.7% seeing a particular GP within 2-4 days.  When ringing for an appointment with any GP 90% of patient were seen the same or next day and 4.3% within 2-4 days.  The PPG members said this was an excellent service and commented that they had relatives/friends who were at other practices who had much lengthier waits to be seen by a doctor.

The waiting times when the patient books in on the touchscreen from them going in to see the GP were discussed.  Mrs JA said that whenever she goes in late the GP always apologies for the delay; the other PPG members concurred with this.  Mr ID also mentioned that the reception staff make announcements when GPs are running late to alert patients to this.  The PPG agreed that it was accepted that GPs cannot run exactly to time as some patients need longer than others and emergencies arise that need dealing with immediately.

Mrs JA also pointed out that she felt the phlebotomy service at the practice was extremely good and very convenient for patients and was not offered at all GP practices.  

Mrs PD said that she feels the baby clinic is an excellent service and offers parents the comfort of know their under 5s will be seen without the need to ring and make appointments.

Lorna informed everyone that the practice would shortly be reviewing the GP appointment system  and would update the PPG members accordingly.

Nurse Appointments

Lorna said that the responses to the questions pertaining to the nursing team were positive and all members agreed with this and felt we had a good nursing team at the practice.
Mrs SC asked if patients can ask to see a particular nurse and Lorna confirmed that they can and that all nurse appointments are pre-bookable several weeks in advance.

Reception
73.2% found reception very helpful with and additional 23.6% finding them fairly helpful.  A discussion ensued around this and Mrs IB said that some are good and some are not as good as others.  Mrs IB said she had recently contacted Lorna to comment on Kelly, the receptionist, to alert Lorna to how very helpful she’d been to her as she feels it’s important to acknowledge when someone does a good job as opposed to only contacting the practice when something is wrong.  Mr ID pointed out that Hilary stands out as being extremely polite, cheerful and helpful.  Lorna said that it was very much appreciated when people make a point of acknowledging when staff are doing a good job as this boosts morale.

Lorna informed the members that this month all the practice staff are undergoing equality and diversity training.

Extended Hours/Pre-bookable Appointments

When asked how easy it was to book ahead 34.4% of patients said not very easy/not at all easy.  In addition, when asked when would be easier to see or speak to someone 10.1% had said lunchtime and 27.3% after 6.30pm.  Lorna said that from September 2008 the practice started offering extended opening hours offering appointments from 7am-8am and 6.30pm to 8pm on Mondays and Thursdays.  All these appointments are pre-bookable 1 week in advance.  Also, 2 appointments per GP in the morning and the evening each day are pre-bookable 1 week in advance.   In addition, the practice does not shut at lunchtime and with the different shift patterns carried out by the GPs this means that appointments occur over the lunchtime period.
Lorna said that she’d recently compiled some new posters for the waiting area highlighting extended hours appointments and other pre-bookable appointments.  In addition, Lorna said that she’d also written a piece on appointments in the first newsletter she’d produced, extended hours information is printed on all prescriptions, is on the practice website and brochures.  Lorna asked the group if they had any other suggestions of how we could alert patients to these appointments.  The group felt nothing further could be done.

Overall
As an overall score, over 94% said their experience at the GP surgery was excellent, very good or good with 68.5% saying they’d definitely recommend the surgery and 27.7% saying they’d probably recommend the surgery.

Lorna said overall she felt the survey offered some positive feedback whilst highlighting areas of improvement.  The PPG agreed and felt some very good comments were made about the practice and about the GPs.

Lorna then agreed an action plan with the PPG members as follows:

Action Plan

· Practice Telephone System
It is acknowledged by the practice that a new telephone system is needed and we have been in consultation for some time with the PCT IT department to try to speed up this process as getting through to the practice is a problem.  Our current telephone system was installed in approximately 1999 and has 5 incoming lines to the practice which is now insufficient.  Lorna has recently been liaising with NWCCG to obtain their assistance in replacing the phone system.

Timescale:  Final confirmation is awaited but it is hoped that the practice will have a new telephone system installed within the next 12 months.

· Extended Hours/Pre-bookable Appointments

It is noted that not all patients are aware of the extended hours opening that we carrying out and that these along with some routine appointments are pre-bookable upto 1 week in advance.  Lorna has compiled additional posters for reception alerting patients to this.  Also, notification of extended hours is on every prescription produced, in the practice brochure, on the website and was in the first edition of the practice newsletter.    

Timescale: March 2013 

· Appointments

The practice will be reviewing the GP appointments system to see if a change to the appointment times/durations is feasible and workable for the practice.

Timescale: March 2014

· Staff Training

All practice staff are undertaking equality and diversity training to enhance the service provided to patients at the practice.  Staff training is important to the practice in ensuring all staff are up to date with current policies and procedures.
Timescale: March 2013 and ongoing
3. Matthew Cooper – PBC Business Manager
Lorna said that Matthew Cooper, NWCG Business Manager, will be at the following PPG meeting when the document will be available to discuss and he can update the group on the CCGs current status.
4. Any Other Business
Mrs PD expressed her thanks to the group for completing the petition forms opposing the closure of Royal Albert Edward Infirmary A&E department.
5. Any Other Business
Change of Computer Software Systems in the Practice
Lorna informed everyone that in the middle of May this year the practice will be changing clinical systems and explained that this is the system used for inputting clinical consultations, medications etc.  This new clinical system is called SystemOne and is used by a number of GP practices and used by Bridgewater staff ie. District Nurses, Community Modern Matrons, Physio etc.  In addition, we will be changing to SystemOne’s own appointments system and their version of Docman; this is the system we currently use to scan and index patients paper records ie. letters, forms into their computer medical records so that the GP can see them during their consultation etc.

Lorna said that the practice staff will have a considerable amount of training to undertake prior to the changeover and after as changing 3 software systems is an emormous undertaking but this change should eventually speed up our computer system.

The transitional period will affect productivity and output as to be expected with such a big move and changes during this period may have to be made.  We will be alerting patients to this change by posters etc in the practice nearer the time. 

Healthwatch Wigan
Mrs JH said that practices would be benefiting from 2 individuals from Helathwatch assigned to practices to offer assistance where needed ie. promote PPGs.  In addition, Mrs JH said that Ian McCartney had been appointed Chair of Healthwatch Wigan.

Sign Language Interpreters
Due to time constraints this item was not discussed but Lorna added this to the minutes as Mrs DB informed her by email that she had contacted Neil Leatherbarrow at Bryan House to ask if a GP patient or hospital patient required a sign language interpreter who would be responsible for the cost ie. the patient, GP practice or hospital.  Mr Leatherbarrow didn’t know.  Mrs DB commented that the people she knows who are deaf tend to take family members to appointments to assist them. 

Date/Time of Next Meeting

It was agreed the next meeting will take place as follows: 

Date:

Tuesday 7th May 2013 

Time:

7.00pm start with 9.00pm finish
Venue:
Whitley Methodist Church 

(93 Spencer Road, Wigan, WN1 2QR) 

Mrs JA will ensure the doors are open for early arrivals from 6.45pm.  Drinks will be available.  

Can members please let Lorna know either via phone on 01942 614306 or email LPrescott@gp-P92010.nhs.uk if you are not able to attend.
